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MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, August 10, 2009 at 7:40 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes





Robert E. Hitchcock

Lawrence La Ronde





Frank Righetti





Douglas M. Singleterry





Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President


Also Present:

Mayor Michael Giordano, Jr

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator

Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney





Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk


ABSENT:


Council Members:
Everett Merrill (excused)


The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mr. 


Council President Stabile requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.


Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on January 1, 2009.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on January 2, 2009 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."


Council President Stabile requested everyone shut off their cell phones during the meeting.

PUBLIC COMMENT:

Antoinette Rinehart, 93 Wilson Avenue, North Plainfield, commented on the  Citizens for Community Rights’ (NPCCR) petition, questioning if the Council would act in a timely fashion, and said that if a special election were necessary, the expense would fall on the municipal council.  If it should appear on the November General Election ballot as a referendum, there would be no charge.  She added that the petitioners would withdraw it if the Council should pass an ordinance that they found acceptable and that would foster open and transparent government in the Borough.

Frank D’Amore, 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, regarding the NPCCR petition, suggested the Council consider a special meeting in order to get the potential referendum item to the county on a timely basis.

Barbara Habeeb, 73 Mountain Avenue, North Plainfield,  expressed her support for the NPCCR sunshine act.


NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Initiative & Referendum Petition:  North Plainfield “Sunshine Act”- F.S.S.   Mr. Stabile explained that the Clerk’s Office had certified that the petition as received contained an adequate number of authorized signatures.  The effect of the petition, he further explained, could call for a possible update of the Borough’s website to accommodate additional official minutes as approved by the Governing Body.  The website currently lacks the capacity to contain mp3 files, although links to outside audio or video files could be put in place.  The Council President further explained what would be involved in the calling of a special meeting for possible legislative matters.

2.
Sidewalk Sale Waiver – Bob’s Place – F.S.S.  Mr. Stabile explained the waiver being requested by Bob’s Place in order that they may conduct a limited sidewalk sale.  He agreed that, given the state of the local economy, permitting the sale would be a positive traffic-builder for Bob’s and neighboring merchants.  Mrs. Forbes and Mr. Hitchcock, along with the balance of the Borough Council indicated their agreement.

3.
Update from North Plainfield Rescue Squad  – M.G.  Steven Phillips, Squad President, was present and was introduced by the Mayor.  Mr. Phillips remarked that the squad members were now effectively righting the ship.  Over the past six moths, donations have been up and the squad has been working with the fire and police departments.  The biggest problem has been the unpredictability of donations.  Attempting to quantify them on a year-to-year basis has been difficult.  Mr. Stabile replied that the positive efforts of the Squad had not escaped the Council.  Mrs. Forbes remarked that the topic of overall income remained a missing piece, and it would be good to see an actual stream.  Mr. Phillips indicated that so much of the Squad’s income is reliant on donations.  Insurance covered costs of a bad roof that was addressed in the month of June.  The only grant monies were $2,000.00 from Somerset County over the last few months.  Mrs. Forbes inquired after miscellaneous expenses, and Mr. Phillips confirmed that buildings and grounds constituted a large piece.  Mr. Hitchcock agreed with Mrs. Forbes, adding that there needed to be a rolling balance.  Mr. Phillips indicated their need for new radios and a new ambulance.  Every item needed by the Squad is now being paid for out of pocket.  The recent spaghetti dinner was a successful money-maker.  Donations were also accepted at the door.  


Mr. La Ronde extended his thanks for Mr. Phillips’ attendance this evening, asking, with $22,000.00 in the bank, if they could give a starting balance at the top of the month.  Mr. Phillips reminded that they still owe money on their old insurance premium.  Mr. La Ronde suggested it be brought out on the balance sheet.


Mr. Phillips, referencing earlier suggestions that QuickBooks be utilized for their accounting, confirmed that they were new to the program, but had put it to work with some success.


Mr. Stabile asked that the Squad return next month, to which Mr. Phillips agreed.  Mr. La Ronde concluded by observing that the Squad had shown a vast improvement.


OLD BUSINESS:

1.
ORDINANCE NO. 09-09 An Ordinance to Amend, Revise and Supplement the Borough Code of the Borough of North Plainfield, Chapter XI, entitled “Property Maintenance Code,” to Add a New Article IV, entitled, “Abandoned Property” – F.S.S.  Mr. Stabile commented on the timeliness of the new ordinance, the fact that similar legislation was enacted by other municipalities, some of them quite large and that it was quite appropriate for the Borough.  All council members indicated their agreement.
REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:
Mr. Hitchcock reported that the Shade Tree Advisory Board has been business as usual.  The Historic Preservation Commission meets tomorrow night; there are three applications and the Grove Street sidewalk remediation discussion will continue.  He also reported that OEM discussed the vaccine for H1N1 and the possible use by school kids in September.  

Mayor Giordano interjected that the inoculations for children will be given in November according to the federal government.  Council President Stabile suggested this would be a good topic for discussion at future OEM meetings.  

Mr. Singleterry announced the USC picnic will be held next week.

Motion to adjourn by Mr. Hitchcock, seconded by Mr. La Ronde and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:13 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President
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